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The Governor of California
Members of the Legislature
State Capitol
Sacramento, California 95814

Dear Governor and Legislative Leaders: 

The Bureau of State Audits presents its special report for the Assembly Budget Subcommittee No. 5—
Information Technology and Transportation. This report summarizes the audits and investigation we 
issued during the previous two years that are within this subcommittee’s purview. This report includes 
the major findings and recommendations, along with the corrective actions auditees reportedly have 
taken to implement our recommendations. 

This information is also available in a special report that is organized by policy areas that generally 
correspond to the Assembly and Senate standing committees. This special policy area report includes 
appendices that summarize recommendations that warrant legislative consideration and monetary 
benefits that auditees could realize if they implemented our recommendations. This special policy area  
report is available on our Web site at www.bsa.ca.gov. Finally, we notify auditees of the release of these 
special reports.

Our audit efforts bring the greatest returns when the auditee acts upon our findings and recommendations. 
This report is one vehicle to ensure that the State’s policy makers and managers are aware of the status of 
corrective action agencies and departments report they have taken. Further, we believe the State’s budget 
process is a good opportunity for the Legislature to explore these issues and, to the extent necessary, 
reinforce the need for corrective action.

Respectfully submitted, 

ELAINE M. HOWLE 
State Auditor
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INTRODUCTION

This report summarizes the major findings and recommendations from audit and investigative 
reports we issued from January 2005 through December 2006, that relate to agencies and 
departments under the purview of the Assembly Budget Subcommittee No. 5—Information 

Technology and Transportation. The purpose of this report is to identify what actions, if any, these 
auditees have taken in response to our findings and recommendations. We have placed this symbol 
 in the left-hand margin of the auditee action to identify areas of concern or issues that we believe 
an auditee has not adequately addressed.

For this report, we have relied upon periodic written responses prepared by auditees to determine 
whether corrective action has been taken. The Bureau of State Audits’ (bureau) policy requests that 
the auditee provides a written response to the audit findings and recommendations before the 
audit report is initially issued publicly. As a follow-up, we request the auditee to respond at least 
three times subsequently: at 60 days, six months, and one year after the public release of the 
audit report. However, we may request an auditee provide a response beyond one year or initiate a 
follow-up audit if deemed necessary.

We report all instances of substantiated improper governmental activities resulting from our 
investigative activities to the cognizant state department for corrective action. These 
departments are required to report the status of their corrective actions every 30 days until all such 
actions are complete.

Unless otherwise noted, we have not performed any type of review or validation of the corrective 
actions reported by the auditees. All corrective actions noted in this report were based on 
responses received by our office as of January 2007.

To obtain copies of the complete audit and investigative reports, access the bureau’s Web site at 
www.bsa.ca.gov or contact the bureau at (916) 445-0255 or TTY (916) 445-0033.
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Department of Fish and game
Investigations of Improper Activities by 
State Employees, July 2005 Through 
December 2005

INVESTIGATION I2004-1057 (REPORT I2006-1), MARCH 2006

Department of Fish and Game’s response as of February 2006

We investigated and substantiated the allegation, as well as 
other improper acts. The Department of Fish and Game 
(Fish and Game) allowed several state employees and 

volunteers to reside in state-owned homes without charging them rent. 
Consequently, Fish and Game violated the state law prohibiting state 
officials from providing gifts of public funds.

Finding #1: Fish and Game provided free housing to employees and 
volunteers and failed to report housing fringe benefits.

Fish and Game allowed several state employees and volunteers to reside 
in state-owned homes without charging them rent. Consequently, 
Fish and Game violated the state law prohibiting state officials from 
providing gifts of public funds. We identified seven volunteers and 
six employees who resided in state-owned homes in Fish and Game’s 
North Coast Region but were not required to pay rent for a total of 
718 months between January 1984 and December 2005. Because Fish 
and Game provided free rent to some employees and volunteers, the 
State did not receive more than $87,000 in rental revenue to which it 
was entitled between January 1984 and December 2005.� Therefore, that 
amount represents a gift of state funds to the employees and volunteers 
residing in the state-owned homes and a loss in revenue to the State. 
State regulations provide that departments shall review the monthly 
rental and utility rates of state-owned housing every year and report 
those rates to the Department of Personnel Administration (DPA).

Based on a review of state-owned housing conducted by DPA, as well as on 
information provided by the departments to DPA, it appears that Fish and 
Game understated its employees’ wages by more than $867,000 each year 
from 2002 through 2005 because it did not report any fringe benefits for its 
employees who reside on state property at below-market rates. As a result, 
over the four-year period, state and federal tax authorities were unaware 
of the potential $1.3 million in taxes associated with a total of nearly 
$3.5 million in potential housing fringe benefits.

�	This conservative amount is based on the nominal rents Fish and Game charges when it 
requires its employees to pay rent. However, if fair market value, as determined by the 
Department of Personnel Administration, were applied to the 718 months of free rent, 
this figure could be greater.

Investigative Highlights . . .

The Department of 	
Fish and Game:

	 Provided gifts of free rent 
of more than $87,000 to 
employees and volunteers.

	 Failed to report housing 
fringe benefits totaling 
almost $3.5 million over 	
a four-year period.

	 Deprived state and federal 
taxing authorities of as 
much as $1.3 million in 
potential tax revenues 	
for tax years 2002 
through 2005.

Other state departments:

	 May have failed to report 
housing fringe benefits of 
as much as $7.7 million.

	 May have failed to 
capture as much as 
$8.3 million in potential 
rental revenue.
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Fish and Game’s Action: None.

Fish and Game reported that it disagrees with the amount we show as being reportable housing fringe 
benefits and the associated potential tax revenues. Specifically, Fish and Game believes our report 
overstates the alleged taxable fringe benefits and associated potential tax revenues because it has 
determined that a majority of its resident employees meet the condition-of-employment test, and that 
the fair market values used in the DPA review do not accurately reflect the values of its properties.2 

Based on our review of applicable tax law and the records we reviewed at Fish and Game’s North Coast 
Region, we determined Fish and Game did not properly document and demonstrate that a majority of its 
employees met the condition-of-employment test. Further, although we acknowledge that the fair market 
values used in DPA’s review may not reflect the actual value of all department holdings, DPA was unable to 
use actual fair market values because Fish and Game failed to determine and report to DPA the fair market 
value rates for any of its properties—rates it also needed to fulfill its responsibility to accurately report 
the housing fringe benefits realized by its employees. Fish and Game also reported that current budget 
constraints prohibit it from obtaining appraisals to determine the most accurate fair market values, but 
that it is considering requesting funding to do so. However, Fish and Game charges its employees rent at 
less than 25 percent of the fair market rates used by DPA. If current appraisals were to value the properties 
at half the values used by DPA, and if it were to raise rental rates to those fair market values, it appears that 
Fish and Game could recover the cost of such appraisals within one or two months.

In addition, Fish and Game reported that it disagrees with our conclusion that certain personnel 
received gifts of state funds because our report incorrectly presumes that Fish and Game is obligated 
to charge fair market rates for all of its housing and it is Fish and Game’s understanding that rental 
rates are fixed and limited by state law, regulations, and employee collective bargaining agreements.

Our conclusion in the report that Fish and Game provided gifts of state funds of over $87,000 to specific 
personnel is not based on a comparison to fair market values as Fish and Game asserts. Rather, the amount 
we report is based on a comparison of free rent, versus the nominal rate Fish and Game charges when 
it requires its employees to pay rent, which appears to be well below fair market value. Additionally, 
we disagree with Fish and Game’s assertion that rental rates are fixed by state law, regulations, and 
employee collective bargaining agreements. DPA is the agency responsible for administering state housing 
regulations, and state law provides that the director of DPA shall determine the fair and reasonable value 
of state housing. Using information reported by Fish and Game for DPA’s 2003 survey, DPA directed Fish 
and Game to raise rental rates to fair market value and acknowledged that it should do so in accordance 
with employee collective bargaining agreements, which allow Fish and Game to raise rental rates by 
25 percent annually. Additionally, our review of records in the North Coast Region found that Fish and 
Game has in fact adjusted the amount of rent it charges residents on numerous occasions in the past, thus 
demonstrating that the rates it charges its residents are not “fixed.”

Finally, Fish and Game reported that it has been working with DPA for several years as part of its 
commitment to ensure that it is in compliance with laws and regulations applicable to its properties 
and is committed to continuing to do so. Fish and Game added that part of this commitment included 
providing updated information regarding housing-related reporting and withholding requirements 
to its employees and administrative personnel in July 2002 and again in August 2003. However, as we 
previously mentioned, Fish and Game has not reported a state-housing fringe benefit for any of its 
employees since 2001 and it appears it is not in compliance with IRS regulations governing reportable 
housing fringe benefits despite Fish and Game’s assertion that it is committed to doing so.

2	The difference between the fair market value and the rental amount paid by the resident represents a taxable fringe benefit to the 
resident unless residing on state property is a condition of employment. To meet the conditions of employment test, Internal Revenue 
Service guidelines provide that the employee’s residence must be the same place in which he or she conducts a significant portion of his 
or her workday. The guidelines add that the employee must be required to accept on-site lodgings to perform their duties because the 
housing is indispensable to the proper discharge of their assigned duties.
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Finding #2: Other state departments have also failed to report housing fringe benefits.

Although we focus on Fish and Game’s management of state-owned housing in this report, the housing 
review conducted by DPA shows that all 13 state departments that own employee housing may be 
underreporting or failing to report housing fringe benefits. For example, the Table shows that in 2003 
state departments may have failed to report housing fringe benefits totaling as much as $7.7 million, 
depriving state and federal tax authorities of as much as $3 million annually in potential tax revenues. 
Additionally, because state departments have chosen to charge employees rent that is well below market 
rates, the State may have lost as much as $8.3 million in potential rental revenue in that year.3 

Table

Potential Income and Benefits Related to Rental Housing 
Units Held by State Departments, 2003

Department
Rental 
Units

Annual Income 
If Rented at Fair 

Market Value (FMV)
Annual Rent 

Charged

Lost State Revenue 
(Difference Between 

FMV and Rent Charged)* 

Taxable 
Fringe Benefit 

Reported

Unreported 
Taxable Fringe 

Benefits†

Department of Parks and Recreation 487 $  4,778,496 $   763,488 $4,015,008 $373,198 $3,641,810

Department of Corrections  
and Rehabilitation 176 2,139,972 909,732 1,230,240 0 1,230,240

Department of Developmental Services 99 1,254,360 309,240 945,120 5,728 939,392

Department of Fish and Game 168 1,124,532 257,316 867,216 0 867,216

Department of Forestry and  
Fire Protection 72 559,332 218,400 340,932 53,078 287,854

Department of Mental Health 40 366,720 125,472 241,248 34,031 207,217

Division of Juvenile Justice 51 371,760 136,740 235,020 69,152 165,868

Department of Transportation 42 294,984 144,324 150,660 17,300 133,360

Department of Veterans Affairs 22 235,224 97,512 137,712 9,240 128,472

Santa Monica Mountains Conservancy‡ 9 82,512 0 82,512 0 82,512

California Highway Patrol 6 41,184 12,732 28,452 0 28,452

Department of Food and Agriculture 5 29,18 5,844 23,340 0 23,340

California Conservation Corps 4 36,888 20,748 16,140 3,058 13,082

  Totals 1,181 $11,315,148 $3,001,548 $8,313,600 $564,785 $7,748,815

Source:  2003 Department of Personnel Administration Departmental Housing Survey.

*	 This amount represents what should have been reported to taxing authorities as a taxable fringe benefit.

†	 Taxable housing fringe benefits exist when the rental rate charged is less than the fair market rate. Thus, no taxable fringe benefit exists when 
employees pay fair market rates.

‡	 No rent was charged for any department properties. 

3	Taxable fringe benefits exist when the rental rate charged is less than the fair market rate. Thus, no fringe benefit exists when 
employees pay fair market rates.
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Department of Parks and Recreation’s Action: None.

The Department of Parks and Recreation (Parks and Recreation) believes that the state regulations 
relevant to state-owned housing for employees not represented by collective bargaining 
agreements (non-represented employees) do not allow it to raise rental rates beyond those listed 
in the regulations and stated that non-represented employees reside in approximately one-third 
of its properties. However, after reviewing the information Parks and Recreation submitted to 
DPA, it appears that non-represented employees reside in less than one-tenth of its inhabited 
properties. Regardless, Parks and Recreation believes that in order for it to raise rental rates for 
its non-represented employees and not violate state regulations, DPA must update the rates 
listed in state regulations. Parks and Recreation added that many of the collective bargaining 
agreements, under which most of its remaining employee residents work, limit its ability to raise 
rental rates. However, DPA, the agency responsible for administering state housing regulations, 
has specifically given Parks and Recreation direction to raise rental rates to fair market value and 
acknowledges that it should do so in accordance with employee collective bargaining agreements. 
These agreements generally allow Parks and Recreation to raise rental rates by 25 percent annually 
up to fair market value. After receiving this direction, Parks and Recreation responded to DPA, 
requesting that DPA provide clear authority and policy direction to departments, and inform 
employee unions of this direction; however, DPA has not responded to this request. 

Parks and Recreation also reported that it believes the fair market values used in DPA’s review 
do not fairly represent the true value of its homes. We acknowledge that the fair market values 
used in DPA’s review may not reflect the actual value of all department holdings; however, DPA 
was unable to use the actual fair market values because Parks and Recreation failed to determine 
and report to DPA accurate fair market value rates for all of its properties—rates it also needed to 
fulfill its responsibility to accurately report the housing fringe benefits realized by its employees. 
After reviewing the information it submitted to DPA, it appears that it provided fair market 
determinations for only 298 of the 817 properties it owns. Moreover, Parks and Recreation failed 
to indicate when the last appraisal was conducted for all but 90 of the 298 properties and had 
conducted appraisals on only 14 of those properties in the previous 10 years, thus demonstrating 
that it did not report accurate, up-to-date fair market rates to DPA.

Parks and Recreation also takes issue with the amounts identified by DPA as losses in state revenue 
and underreported fringe benefits because many of its employees live on state property as a 
condition of employment and therefore, there is no loss in rental revenue to the State or fringe 
benefit to report. However, after reviewing the information provided to DPA, it appears that Parks 
and Recreation did not clearly indicate which, if any, of its residents resided on state property as 
a condition of employment. Specifically, even though the survey guidelines instructed Parks and 
Recreation to indicate the reason for occupancy for each of its properties, it did not list as a reason 
condition of employment for any of its properties. 

Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation’s Action: Pending.

The Department of Corrections and Rehabilitation (Corrections) reported that it last established 
fair market value rates for all its properties in 1999 and that it subsequently raised rents to the 1999 
fair market value rates for properties at all but one of its institutions. Corrections added that it has 
since raised rates at the remaining institution and is committed to hiring a consultant within six 
months to begin obtaining current fair market value appraisals.
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Corrections reported that it attempted to obtain the services of a consultant to perform fair market 
appraisals for its properties through the state procurement process; however, Corrections decided 
not to contract with the lone responsive bidder because it believes that the consultant’s fees were 
too high. Corrections added that it plans to use housing appraisal services through a master services 
agreement initiated by DPA that is projected to be in place in April 2007.

Department of Developmental Services’ Action: Pending.

The Department of Developmental Services (Developmental Services) reported that it believes 
the fair market rates used by DPA do not accurately reflect the true value of its properties because 
many of its units are single rooms without kitchens and in some cases residents share bathrooms. 
We acknowledge that the fair market rates used in the DPA review may not reflect the actual value 
of all department holdings; however, DPA was unable to use the actual fair market rates because 
Developmental Services failed to determine and report to DPA the fair market value rates for any of 
its properties—rates it also needed to fulfill its responsibility to accurately report the housing fringe 
benefits realized by its employees.

Developmental Services also reported that it has initiated steps to obtain fair market appraisals 
for all its properties and will follow provisions in applicable collective bargaining agreements to 
increase rental rates commensurate with the fair market appraisals once they are established.

Department of Forestry and Fire Protection’s Action: Partial corrective action taken.

The Department of Forestry and Fire Protection (Forestry) reported that it has taken several steps to 
resolve state housing issues since it reported information to DPA for its review in 2003. Specifically, 
Forestry reported that it now reviews rental rates each year and rents that are below fair market 
value will be raised by 25 percent annually in accordance with applicable collective bargaining 
agreements. It also reported that it currently reports taxable fringe benefits for residents in Forestry 
housing on a monthly basis. In addition, Forestry reported that the fair market rates used by 
DPA do not accurately reflect the true values of its properties because most are located within the 
boundaries of conservation camps primarily occupied by prison inmates; however, it acknowledged 
that annual appraisals are necessary to document the accurate value of each unit. Finally, due to 
increased rental rates and additional vacancies, Forestry reported that the difference between fair 
market value and actual rental income for all of its properties in 2005 was $32,805 and that by 
increasing rents 25 percent each year, the difference will continue to decline.

Department of Mental Health’s Action: Partial corrective action taken.

The Department of Mental Health (Mental Health) reported that it believes the fair market rates 
used in DPA’s review do not accurately represent the values of its properties but acknowledged 
that many, if not all, of its state hospitals have been using outdated fair market values. Mental 
Health also reported that it will update its special order concerning employee housing to include 
performing annual fair market value determinations and promptly reporting housing fringe 
benefits. The special order will be distributed to each of its four state hospitals and Mental Health 
will monitor the hospitals for ongoing compliance. Mental Health added that for certain purposes, 
such as the recruitment and retention of interns, its state hospitals charge less than fair market 
value and in these instances Mental Health will ensure that the hospitals report the housing fringe 
benefits in accordance with state and federal regulations. 

Division of Juvenile Justice’s Action: None.

The Division of Juvenile Justice reported that it last obtained fair market value appraisals for all of 
its properties in 1995 and that it subsequently raised rental rates to the 1995 fair market value rates.
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Department of Transportation’s Action: Corrective action taken.

The Department of Transportation (Caltrans) reported that it believes the fair market rates used 
by DPA do not accurately reflect the true value of its properties because all of its properties are 
located in remote areas situated within Caltrans maintenance facilities. Caltrans also reported that 
its policies require that it charge fair market value for all employee housing and that it update fair 
market values annually; however, Caltrans was unable to explain why it did not report fair market 
values to DPA. Although we did not validate its analysis, Caltrans reported that based on its most 
recent fair market value determinations, the loss of state revenue in 2003 was only $19,356 and the 
amount of underreported fringe benefits was much less than what DPA identified in its review.

Department of Veterans Affairs’ Action: Corrective action taken.

The Department of Veterans Affairs (Veterans Affairs) reported that it conducted fair market assessments 
of its properties in September 2005 and that it submitted its corrected housing information to DPA in 
October 2005. Veterans Affairs also reported that it established new rental rates based on the assessments 
and informed its residents that the new rates would take effect March 1, 2006.

Santa Monica Mountains Conservancy’s Action: Corrective action taken.

The Santa Monica Mountains Conservancy reported that it has only six employees, none of whom 
live on state property. It added that in lieu of rent, it currently allows non-state employees to reside 
on eight of its properties to provide and ensure resource protection, site management, facilities 
security and maintenance, and park visitor services.

California Highway Patrol’s Action: Partial corrective action taken.

The California Highway Patrol (Highway Patrol) reported that it determines rental rates in accordance 
with applicable state regulations and that because all of its employees reside on state property as a 
condition of employment, it has not underreported housing fringe benefits. The Highway Patrol added 
that it is in the process of obtaining appraisal reviews for its properties and is updating its policies and 
procedures to reflect that assignments to its resident posts are classified as “condition of employment.”

Department of Food and Agriculture’s Action: Corrective action taken.

The Department of Food and Agriculture (Food and Agriculture) reported that its employees 
currently reside on two state properties as a condition of employment. As a result, there is no fringe 
benefit to report for those residents. Food and Agriculture added that because these properties 
are located near popular resort areas, fair market values are not comparable to values of homes in 
surrounding communities.

California Conservation Corps’ Action: Pending.

The California Conservation Corps (Conservation) reported that it will be conducting new appraisals 
to determine updated fair market values for its properties and that rental rates will be increased to 
the extent allowed by law and applicable collective bargaining units. Conservation also stated it 
would report on the fringe benefit amount—the difference between the rent charged and the fair 
market value determined by these new appraisals—for employees residing on its properties, and has 
informed affected employees of this fact.
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California department of 
transportation

Although Encouraging Contractors to 
Use Recycled Materials in Its Highway 
Projects, Caltrans Collects Scant Data on Its 
Recycling and Solid Waste Diversion Efforts

REPORT NUMBER 2005-135, JULY 2006

California Department of Transportation’s response as of 
September 2006

The Joint Legislative Audit Committee (audit committee) asked 
the Bureau of State Audits (bureau) to evaluate the California 
Department of Transportation’s (Caltrans) compliance with 

the California Public Resources Code, Section 42701, which requires 
it to write contracts so construction contractors can use recycled 
materials, unless its director determines that using such materials is 
not cost‑effective. The audit committee also asked us to assess the 
process Caltrans uses to determine the cost-effectiveness of using 
recycled materials. Further, we were asked to identify any impediments 
to Caltrans’ use of recycled aggregate material. In addition, the audit 
committee asked the bureau to determine the extent to which Caltrans 
communicates the State’s recycling requirements to its contractors 
and encourages them to use recycled materials in its construction 
projects. Lastly, the audit committee asked us to determine whether 
Caltrans maintains data on how much recycled aggregate base material 
its contractors use. If Caltrans does not track this information, the 
committee asked the bureau to identify, to the extent feasible and using 
available data, the amount of recycled material used by a sample of 
Caltrans’ geographically diverse road construction and repair projects, 
both small and large, over the last five years.

Finding #1: Neither Caltrans nor the Public Resources Code requires 
contractors to report how much recycled aggregate they use in highway 
construction projects.

Although it encourages contractors to use recycled aggregate in 
its construction projects, Caltrans does not track how much recycled 
material contractors actually use for highway construction. Caltrans gives 
contractors the option to use up to 100 percent recycled aggregate and 
does not generally perceive any impediments to using such material as 
long as it meets Caltrans’ established standards. However, contractors 
do not report data on how much recycled aggregate they actually use 
in highway projects, because statutes do not require and Caltrans does 

Audit Highlights . . .

Our review of the California 
Department of Transportation’s 
(Caltrans) use of recycled 
aggregate in its highway 
construction projects found that:

	 Although Caltrans does 
not generally see any 
impediments to using 
recycled aggregate in its 
construction projects and 
allows its contractors to 
use up to 100 percent 
recycled materials, it 
allows contractors to 
decide when and to what 
extent recycled aggregate 
is more cost-effective than 
virgin aggregate.

	 With no statutory 
requirement to report how 
much recycled aggregate 
is used, Caltrans does 
not collect this data and 
thus does not know how 
much recycled materials its 
contractors use in highway 
construction projects.

	 To demonstrate compliance 
with 1999 legislation, 
Caltrans captures and 
reports some data on how 
much waste construction 
material its contractors 
generate for highway 
construction projects and 
divert away from landfills.

continued on next page . . .
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	 Caltrans did not report the 
solid waste generated on all 
its construction projects and 
often could not support the 
data it did report.

not ask contractors to submit such information. As a result, Caltrans 
lacks complete data on how much recycled aggregate contractors use. 
Nevertheless, to comply with statutes requiring it to limit the solid waste 
disposed of in landfills, Caltrans does collect some data on the amount 
of highway construction waste, primarily asphalt and concrete, its 
contractors recycle.

Finding #2: Caltrans cannot demonstrate that it is meeting the State’s 
goals for diverting solid waste.

Caltrans cannot be sure that it is meeting state goals for diverting solid 
waste from landfills, because the data it collects and reports to the 
California Integrated Waste Management Board (board) are incomplete 
and unsupported. Our review of Caltrans’ annual reports on its efforts 
to divert construction waste materials found that between January 2002 
and December 2004 the reports accounted for only a few of the several 
hundred projects that were active during those years. Although based 
on more projects than in prior years, Caltrans’ 2005 reports to the board 
contained data for only 14 percent of the projects that should have 
been included in those reports. Also, the annual reports’ project data—
collected from the Solid Waste Disposal and Recycling Reports (diversion 
forms)—are not reliable. In particular, 24 of the 28 diversion forms that 
were available to us, out of our sample of 30 contracts, contained obvious 
errors or were not signed by resident engineers. Taking into account these 
omissions and errors, it is unclear whether Caltrans is meeting state goals 
for diverting at least 50 percent of its solid waste from landfills.

To ensure that its annual waste management reports to the board are 
complete and supported, we recommended that Caltrans ensure that its 
contractors for all projects annually submit diversion forms to the projects’ 
resident engineers in a timely fashion and that its resident engineers 
submit a copy of all reviewed diversion forms to the appropriate recycling 
coordinator in a timely fashion. In addition, we recommended that 
Caltrans ensure that its resident engineers consistently review and sign all 
diversion forms and consistently follow up with contractors to resolve any 
discrepancies in material type or volume.

Caltrans’ Action: Pending.

Caltrans reported that it is currently writing draft procedures for 
the district recycling coordinators, to guide them through the 
process of reviewing the recycling forms submitted by contractors. 
In addition, Caltrans indicated that it is updating its construction 
manual and revising the recycling form to include the filing date 
requirement. Once the procedures and form are revised, Caltrans 
plans to train its resident engineers on the updated procedures and 
required review of the revised form. Further, after completing the 
above, Caltrans noted that it will perform an evaluation to see if its 
data collection has improved.
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SAN FRANCISCO-OAKLAND BAY BRIDGE 
WORKER SAFETY

Better State Oversight Is Needed to Ensure 
That Injuries Are Reported Properly and 
That Safety Issues Are Addressed

REPORT NUMBER 2005-119, FEBRUARY 2006

Department of Industrial Relations’ and the California Department 
of Transportation’s responses as of August 2006

The Joint Legislative Audit Committee (audit committee) 
asked the Bureau of State Audits to evaluate the Department 
of Industrial Relations’ (department) Division of Occupational 

Safety and Health’s (division) enforcement of worker safety and health 
laws and the California Department of Transportation’s (Caltrans) oversight 
practices on construction of the East Span of the San Francisco-Oakland 
Bay Bridge (East Span).

In addition, the audit committee asked us to compare the number of 
injuries reported by workers on the East Span with the number reported 
on other large construction projects. The audit committee also asked 
us to evaluate the workplace safety policies, including any safety bonus 
programs of companies contracted to work on the East Span, and 
determine whether any disciplinary action has been taken against workers 
complaining of injuries or health issues. We focused our review on the 
safety of workers involved in construction of the Skyway project because it 
is the largest, most expensive component of the East Span currently being 
constructed and was at the center of certain media allegations. The Skyway 
is a section of the new East Span stretching most of the distance from 
Oakland to Yerba Buena Island. 

Finding #1: The division does not exercise sufficient control over the 
injury reporting process to ensure that employers properly report injuries.

Although the reported injury rate of the prime contractor for the 
Skyway project is one-fourth that of the injury rate of similar projects, 
we question whether relying upon these statistics as an indication 
of project safety conditions is justified. The federal Occupational 
Safety and Health Administration’s (federal OSHA) Form 300: Log 
of Work‑Related Injuries and Illnesses (annual injury report), which 
employers are required to complete, summarizes the workplace injuries 
as defined in regulations, occurring during the year and is the basis 
for the calculation of injury rates. The acting chief of the division 
explained that division investigators review annual injury reports and 

Audit Highlights . . .

Our review of safety oversight 
on the Skyway project of the 
San Francisco-Oakland Bay 
Bridge East Span replacement 
revealed the following:

	 The Division of 
Occupational Safety 
and Health (division) 
of the Department of 
Industrial Relations did 
not discover the potential 
underreporting of alleged 
workplace injuries and 
an alleged illness on the 
Skyway because it lacks 
procedures to ensure the 
reasonable accuracy of 
employer’s annual 	
injury reports.

	 The division failed to 
adequately follow up on 
three of the six complaints 
received from Skyway 
workers, including an 
April 2004 complaint 
in which it found two 
alleged serious violations 
but did not issue citations 
to the contractor.

	 The California Department 
of Transportation’s safety 
oversight of the Skyway 
appears sufficient but 
improvements, such as 
increasing safety training 
and meeting attendance, 
could be made.
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may ask employees about injuries as part of on-site inspections, but the division does not collect these 
reports and it does not have a systematic process to detect injuries that go unrecorded. In addition, the 
acting chief stated that because the resources of the division are finite, a decision to invest resources 
into the policing of the recording of injuries in the annual injury reports necessarily means that other 
resource-dependent activities will suffer. Consequently, the division was not aware of a number of 
alleged workplace injuries and an alleged illness that potentially meet recording requirements but were 
not included in annual injury reports of the Skyway’s prime contractor.

To identify the underreporting of workplace injuries and to help ensure the reasonable accuracy of annual 
injury reports, we recommended that the division develop a mechanism to obtain employers’ annual 
injury reports and design procedures to detect the underreporting of workplace injuries. If the division 
believes it does not have the resources necessary to undertake this task in light of its other priorities, it 
should seek additional funding from the Legislature for this effort. In designing these procedures, the 
division should take into account conditions that may attribute to the underreporting of injuries.

Division’s Action: None.

The division has concluded that developing a mechanism to obtain and review employers’ annual 
injury reports to detect the underreporting of workplace injuries would be impossible without 
having an electronic information management system. Further, it believes that the site investigation 
needed to establish a violation based on such a review would be time consuming. Using its recent 
investigation of the Skyway’s prime contractor, Kiewit/FCI/Manson, a joint venture (KFM), as an 
example, the division indicates the investigation required over 400 hours of an inspector’s time as 
well as managerial and legal review to prove that violations occurred. Even if it does cite an employer 
for violations, the division believes that the citations would likely be appealed, which will consume 
additional, substantial resources. The division also states that stakeholders at an April 2006 meeting 
of the Cal/OSHA Advisory Committee (advisory committee) concluded that reviewing employers’ 
annual injury reports for the underreporting of workplace injuries would not be in the best interest 
of the division. Thus, rather than developing a proactive approach to detect the underreporting of 
injuries that we recommended, the division indicates it will continue to focus its resources on hazard 
abatement and direct intervention to prevent injuries and illnesses to workers. However, despite its 
concerns and inaction on our recommendation, the division indicates it is working with the two 
other department divisions on the feasibility of electronically receiving employer’s reports of injury 
and possibly physician’s reports of injury, which would facilitate an automated review of these reports 
for targeting employers for review.

Finding #2: The division did not follow up adequately on all Skyway complaints.

The division did not adequately follow up on three of the six complaints received from Skyway workers. 
In one instance, it chose to review an April 2004 complaint from former KFM employees, using the 
compliance assistance approach outlined by its informal partnership agreement with KFM. Because the 
agreement precluded issuing citations if KFM promptly abated hazardous conditions, the division did 
not issue citations that otherwise are required when it found two alleged serious violations of health 
and safety regulations while investigating this complaint. In another instance, because of internal 
miscommunication, the division failed to investigate a complaint at all. Finally, despite state law 
requiring it to conduct on‑site investigations for employee complaints having a reasonable basis, the 
division decided to use its nonemployee complaint procedure to handle a complaint it received from a 
KFM employee.
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We recommended that if the division believes it will use the partnership model in the future, it should create 
a plan for how it will operate under the model so its activities will provide appropriate oversight and be 
aligned with state law. Specifically, it should ensure that roles and responsibilities are communicated clearly 
and that critical information is shared with all relevant individuals.

Division’s Action: Partial corrective action taken.

The division also discussed the continued use of the partnership model with the advisory committee. 
This discussion concluded that the division would attempt to keep as clear a separation as feasible 
between enforcement staff and compliance assistance staff when using the partnership model. Using 
its recent involvement with flavoring manufacturers located in California, the division indicates 
offering the manufacturers a consultative inspection in lieu of an enforcement inspection, with 
separate units performing these functions. The division’s discussion with the advisory committee did 
not conclude that there was a need for a plan for how it will operate under the partnership model. In 
addition, the division states it will keep the advisory committee informed on emerging partnerships 
and seek its input on significant issues.

Finding #3: Caltrans’ safety oversight on the Skyway project appears sufficient, but improvements 
could be made.

Although Caltrans worked to implement the safety oversight procedures required by its policies on the 
Skyway project, some improvements can be made to better emphasize safety. For example, the project 
safety coordinator’s position within the organization has limited independence from construction 
managers. In addition, because Caltrans’ inspectors observe the safety conditions of the work site while 
monitoring the construction and engineering aspects of KFM’s work, it is important that they are able 
to identify unsafe conditions. To do so, Caltrans’ policy and state regulations require that construction 
personnel attend safety meetings every 10 working days and attend general and job-specific hazard 
training. However, our review of the attendance records for a sample of Caltrans’ staff assigned to the 
Skyway project, including all seven construction managers who set an example for staff, indicated they 
have attended only 76 percent of safety classes identified as necessary for their jobs and only 66 percent 
of mandatory biweekly safety sessions.

To ensure that the project safety coordinator assigned to the Skyway project has the necessary independence 
and authority to evaluate and report on project safety, we recommended that Caltrans make this position 
be independent of the managers whose safety performance the coordinator must oversee. In addition, 
we recommended that Caltrans should ensure its construction managers and staff on the Skyway project 
attend the mandatory biweekly safety sessions and other necessary safety training.

Caltrans’ Action: Corrective action taken.

Caltrans indicates establishing a safety coordinator position that is responsible for overseeing 
employee and contractor safety on the East Span’s construction projects. To provide for the position’s 
independence, the position will submit safety reports to the East Span’s construction manager, but 
a safety manager from Caltrans’ District 4 office will supervise the position. An individual was hired 
for the position in October 2006. Caltrans also reports taking steps to improve attendance at required 
safety meetings and training, and indicates that employees’ attendance has improved.
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